A version of this letter was sent to Minister of Conservation April 2005

Dear Mr Carter

We wish to complain about the DoC Wanganui Area office deliberately presenting misinformation to the public (and possibly your self) regarding Maungarau hut in the southern Whanganui National Park.

The misinformation we refer to relates to:

1.   A deliberate attempt to confuse the category of the hut and 

2. an ongoing attempt to change the basic ground rules that the decision for removal is based 

       on.

1. The deliberate attempt to confuse the category of the hut. 

DoC Whanganui have deliberately confused the DoC building categories (IV, hut and V, shelter) with the building codes of the National Building regulations 1992. They have confused the issue by combining accurate extracts from the building code, with equally inaccurate category numbers attached to them, and presenting this misinformation to you, the Minister, and to the public. The letter from the area office to the Wanganui Tramping club (appendix 1) accurately uses the building code terminology  “Community service type under the category of Communal residential” showing they have researched the subject, but under the building code (appendix 3) this category is not a ”category IV” as stated by DoC Whanganui, but a ”3.02.” The category 5 Commercial in the building code is not applicable to shelters yet this is what your Ministerial letter (Appendix 2) describes for an emergency shelter, presumably on information provided from DoC Whanganui. We recognize that there is a 4 and 5 building category in DoC terminology but that is totally different to the building code. 

· It had already been clearly established before the hut was built that it was to be a category 4 building (in DoC terminology).  The public user groups have always known this, and thus know that DoC Whanganui is currently lying when they state otherwise. Proof for this can be seen in appendix 4 which is an extract from a report on Maungarau  from DoC Whanganui to the Wanganui Conservation Board meeting on the 21/2/1997 stating that it was to be a hut with bunks inside. Also the hut was inspected as a DoC category 4 structure in it’s baseline inspection (inventory number- site 800178 - asset 4645). So there can be no perceived change of use for this hut (which is the Departments key justification for the removal of it)

· The Wanganui District Council has no problem with the current status of the building. By DoC Whanganui confusing the category issue and implying that it contravenes the building code they attempt to overshadow this simple concept. Dave Hall, the Building Inspector who represented the Council in the current round of discussion over the hut perceives that there has been no significant change of use of the hut.

2. The ongoing attempts to change the basic ground rules that the decision for removal is based on.

In the original Recreational Review proposal documents the Department presented no justification for the removal of Maungarau. Reasons have only appeared after submissions closed. The first justification was presented at the April 2004 meeting (only selected user groups were invited to this meeting), and the reason given was that there had been a change of use.

When the “change of use” reasons were proven incorrect, the “change of climate status” as a reason appeared. This has arisen with the Allen Dallas report (Appendix 5) failing the hut without visiting the site. He claims that the climate at the Maungarau site is worse than the criteria it had been previously been inspected to, and on the requirements arising out of this, the hut naturally fails to pass the new standard. The engineer supplied two justifications for this – the height above sea level and secondly he implied the original building inspector required screw and anchors attached to the hut due to excessive storm conditions in that area. This claim is not true and we attach a copy of the building inspector’s letter as evidence (appendix 6). Whilst he quotes anchors are required, they are for soil conditions. The storm conditions he mentions are those that could be expected at some time at any place. The Baseline report (800178/4645) includes an aerial photo of the hut snugly nestled amongst temperate rainforest. The Allan Dallas assessment report has several other inaccuracies which seriously compromise it's findings and we believe the baseline inspection is a far more credible assessment of the hut. After all it is only by changing the climate status at Maungarau that this baseline report is invalidated.

DoC Whanganui persistently state that Maungarau is an illegal structure (example Appendix 1) yet:

· It received a building permit (a permit to build from the Wanganui District Council) before construction began

· It was built with Ministerial approval

· It was issued a code of compliance by the Chief Building Inspector of Wanganui District Council after an on site visit

· With $360 of work to be done on one pile, it can be said to have passed the baseline inspection carried out by Pynenburg and Collins Architects Ltd, Wellington after an on site visit in 2000.

· Dave Hall, District Council Inspector, does not consider it illegal. 

It can not be an illegal structure. For DoC Whanganui to say that it is, is offensive to the community groups that are involved. It puts the Department’s reputation in disrepute when DoC Whanganui makes claims that the groups involved know to be untrue. The only dishonest aspect to do with Maungarau was DoC Whanganui’s attempt to force the Wanganui Tramping Club to sign a concession document before they were allowed to build, a requirement not necessary under the Conservation Act (Part 111B / Concessions / 17o (4))

Thus we believe the Wanganui DoC has lied to you and the public in general.

These points clearly indicate that there is no justification to remove a 6 year old legal structure supplied by public goodwill with Ministerial approval.

 And there is plenty of justification within conservation policy to retain this and Pokeka hut, the only two huts in an area larger than the entire Egmont National Park.

This leaves only the personal agenda of individuals in the Department as the sole threat to the huts.

Your letter 24 August 2004, stated that DoC Whanganui’s final review decisions were “likely to differ significantly from the original proposal to remove and not replace the hut” and we have waited till now and not yet seen a change. The letter to the Wanganui tramping club (appendix 1) clearly shows that Wanganui DoC has changed nothing and still intends removing this hut and not replacing it. This letter (third paragraph) states that even the replacement shelters will not be built if the tramping club does not take responsibility for the tracks. 

75 of 76 submitters requested the retention of Maungarau, 57 of 58 wished to retain Pokeka (we believe these were New Zealand's two biggest returns within the submission process). One would have hoped that there would be some change in DoC Whanganui’s stance with this area. 

We are aware that you have to rely on the integrity and honesty of those you employ to run the day to day affairs of your Department and that you expect them to supply you with the information you require for each conservancy. It is sad that you did not make the extra 10 minutes helicopter flight needed to get to Maungarau from the Ohu on the Wanganui river to see this hut that attracted so many submissions, yet is being removed by Whanganui DoC for invalid reasons. 

We respectfully suggest that you have not been given accurate information regarding this area. It would be a tragedy if you formally authorised the removal of this totally legal hut based on inaccurate and biased information. The users that have put so much time, money and effort into building, and then having to fight for the retention of this hut, do not deserve this. 

We ask that you investigate our complaint and take steps to correct the unprofessional stance of the Wanganui Office.
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